
Speech: Jeremy Hunt: message to NHS
staff in support of their excellent
work

When I was first made Health Secretary I said it was the biggest privilege of
my life, and so it has proved. What I didn’t realise then was that it would
also become my biggest passion – working in health is not just a job but a
vocation.

The election period reinforced more acutely than ever the incredible work of
the NHS, particularly the way staff dealt first with the global cyber-attack
and then with horrendous terror attacks in Manchester and London.

After the Manchester bombing I met nurses caring for bereaved families with
incredible compassion, whilst in London I heard stories of doctors who cycled
the length of the city at 2am just because they wanted to help.

These stories speak to a wider truth: NHS staff do an amazing job, often in
the most difficult of circumstances. And it is this which brings us all
together – our great belief in the NHS, what it stands for and what we
believe it can be.

Your compassion, energy, dynamism and total dedication, day in, day out, are
truly humbling.

When I look at what the NHS has achieved in recent years, I think you can
feel very proud. Despite the financial crash and ensuing period of
constrained budgets, today’s NHS has some of its highest ever satisfaction
ratings, carries out 5,000 more operations a day, has lower MRSA rates than
France, Germany or Spain, and sees its highest ever survival rates for
cancer, heart attacks and stroke.

One of the biggest expansions of mental health provision in Europe is
underway right here, and there’s been a transformation in attitudes towards
patient safety in the wake of Mid-Staffs. These achievements simply wouldn’t
have been possible without you, our world-class doctors, nurses, paramedics
and everyone else who works every day, across the country, to make the NHS
the best it can be.

I am proud that this country was the first to say that no one – rich or poor,
young or old – should have to worry about affording good healthcare. Indeed
we have made this pledge central to how people right across the world define
a civilised nation.

Going forwards, we must continue to focus not just on equity but also on
excellence. We need to continue our work on patient safety, continue the
transformation of mental health, continue developing new models of care and
continue to put as much energy into prevention as into cure.

http://www.government-world.com/speech-jeremy-hunt-message-to-nhs-staff-in-support-of-their-excellent-work/
http://www.government-world.com/speech-jeremy-hunt-message-to-nhs-staff-in-support-of-their-excellent-work/
http://www.government-world.com/speech-jeremy-hunt-message-to-nhs-staff-in-support-of-their-excellent-work/


That’s my mission – to support the NHS to become the safest, highest quality
health system in the world.

This is not to ignore the fact that difficult issues lie ahead. Money is
always going to be a pressure, for instance. But I am confident that, working
together, we can unite the whole NHS to deliver the safest, highest quality
care anywhere in the world.

I would like to take the opportunity to thank you all for your hard work to
make this vision a reality.

News story: GSK crowned apprentice
team of the year

The five-month Brathay Apprentice Challenge saw them compete against teams
from the country’s leading apprentice employers and training providers. The
GSK apprentices battled off tough competition from seven other national
finalist teams after proving their logistical, team building and
communications skills.

As part of the challenge the team also delivered a community project, which
involved creating a series of four short films about the dangers of asthma
attacks. The films were made in memory of a little boy, Joshua West who had a
fatal asthma attack. The team went on to show the films in schools and sports
clubs.

The Brathay Apprentice Challenge, the search for the apprentice team of the
year is supported by the National Apprenticeship Service. In 2017, teams
reached over 70,000 young people to raise awareness of the benefits of
apprenticeships and recruited over 500 new employers interested in offering
apprenticeships.

GSK narrowly beat Nottingham City Homes into second place and JCB who
finished third. Teams from Derwent Training Association, IBM, Redrow Homes,
Severn Trent Water and WSP also competed in the national finals.

The total of eight National Finalists were selected from 75 teams and 650
apprentices who entered the Challenge. Since January, the teams have worked
hard to spread the word about apprenticeships and have visited more than 555
schools, careers fairs and youth groups to encourage young people to consider
an apprenticeship. The apprentice teams have also reached out to their local
communities and delivered 44 community projects to benefit young people.

Team member and engineering apprentice, Joseph Hambley said on winning the
challenge:
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“I am happy for me, happy for my team and happy for my employer. It is a
great honour for all of us to have won the title apprentice team of the year
and have our hard work recognised.”

Phil Wilson, Site Director at GSK Ulverston, congratulated their apprentices
and said:

“What an amazing achievement. I am so very proud of the full team. We have
watched them be stretched and grow throughout the challenge.

The highlight was seeing them develop from being all about the challenge and
winning it to being about making a major contribution to the community in
raising awareness of asthma and helping save lives. This is a great
recognition of the Joshua West legacy.”

Sue Husband, Director of the National Apprenticeship Service, said:

“Congratulations to GSK on being crowned the 2017 apprentice team of the year
and to all of the teams that have taken part in this year’s challenge.
Together they have shown the genuine difference an apprenticeship can make.

The new skills and the new experiences these apprentices have gained in the
challenge will add to the opportunity apprenticeships provide to earn while
you learn, as well as helping the employer grow and increase its
productivity.

The hard work the teams have put into the challenge has made real differences
to their communities, the next generation of young people thinking about
their careers and encouraged more employers to take on apprentices.

They are great ambassadors for apprenticeships.”

Press release: Trustee removed by the
Commission due to serious misconduct
and mismanagement

The Charity Commission has concluded that the trustees of The Catalyst Trust
were responsible for misconduct and mismanagement in the administration of
the charity. The Commission has permanently removed the trustee primarily
responsible for the charity’s management and administration (the ‘dominant
trustee’) which permanently prevents this individual from acting as a trustee
in the management of any other charity.

The charity had general charitable purposes, with its activities described as
the provision of project management and advice, loans, grants and guarantees
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to charities. In 2013 the Commission received a complaint from a member of
the public, which raised concerns about the rental payments of a property
owned by the charity.

The Commission carried out a books and records inspection of the charity in
February 2014 and found unexplained transactions totalling more than £60,000.
This raised concerns about the accuracy of the accounts because the charity
had never declared an income of more than £25,000 in its annual return. The
Commission escalated the case to an Inquiry on 10 June 2014 to examine its
serious concerns regarding the financial management of the charity.

The Inquiry found that in practice the ‘dominant trustee’ was operating the
charity and making decisions on its behalf, with minimal input from the other
trustees. The inquiry established that out of an income of approximately
£71,000 between 2009 and 2013 only £2,217 was described by the trustees as
direct charitable expenditure. However, the inquiry established that £2,050
of this amount was paid to a private company to develop a software project.

The Commission found that this software project was not charitable and was a
misapplication of charitable funds. The inquiry found that investments and
loans had been made by the charity to companies in which the ‘dominant
trustee’ had a personal interest or connection. It was clear to the
Commission that potential conflicts of interests had not been identified or
adequately managed by the trustees.

The Commission concluded that there had been misconduct and mismanagement in
the administration of the charity as there was evidence of both poor
governance and poor financial management. The Inquiry found that the charity
was not being operated in furtherance of its charitable objectives, the
trustees had failed to manage conflicts of interest and had failed to comply
with their legal duty as trustees.

Following the Commission’s decision to remove the ‘dominant trustee’, whose
continual presence in the charity put the charity’s assets at serious risk
and whose actions had resulted in serious losses to the charity the trustees
decided to close the charity and apply the reminder of its funds to a charity
with similar purposes. The charity was therefore removed from the register on
10 November 2016.

Harvey Grenville, Head of Investigations and Enforcement, said:

This inquiry was hindered by the failure of the ‘dominant
trustee’ to fully cooperate with the Commission. Despite
this attempt to frustrate our investigation we have been
able to take strong action and remove this individual to
protect charities from abuse.



Trustees must act collectively together and avoid one
individual taking sole, or inappropriate control of a
charity. In this case the trustees did not manage or
identify conflicts of interests and allowed improper loans
and investments to be made by one individual.

All trustees have a duty to make decisions which are
reasonable and in the best interests of their charity.
They must only spend funds on activities which are in
furtherance of a charity’s purposes. Trustee duties are
detailed in our guidance ‘The Essential Trustee’.

The full report is available on GOV.UK.

Ends
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Notes to editors

The Charity Commission is the independent regulator of charities in1.
England and Wales. To find out more about our work, see our annual
report.
Search for charities on our online register.2.
Section 46 of the Charities Act 2011 gives the Commission the power to3.
institute inquiries.

News story: Venturefest West Midlands:
connect with businesses and investors

Entrepreneurs, innovators and investors are invited to a free one-day
networking event to promote UK business innovation and growth.

Venturefest West Midlands gives you the chance to meet, collaborate and
exchange business ideas with other businesses and investors. The event –
supported by Innovate UK – will be held at the Birmingham National Exhibition
Centre (NEC) on Tuesday 27 June 2017. Entry is free.
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Science and emerging technologies
The event theme is science and emerging technologies. You will be able to
meet with high-growth entrepreneurs and service providers offering products,
services, advice and support.

Venturefest will include keynote speakers and interactive workshop sessions.
Innovate UK board member and managing director of Thomas Swan & Co. Ltd,
Harry Swan, will speak about supply chain innovation. Representatives from
Innovate UK, the Knowledge Transfer Network, the Enterprise Europe Network
and Catapults will be there to meet attendees and answer questions.

The programme will also include Pitchfest, featuring the region’s most
innovative companies pitching for support in front of a panel of experts.

About the Venturefest Network
Innovate UK and the Knowledge Transfer Network launched the Venturefest
Network in 2014. Its aim is to strengthen connectivity between innovators,
investors and entrepreneurs.

Speech: Amanda Spielman’s speech at
the Sixth Form Colleges Association

Thank you Bill. It is a pleasure to be here and to be speaking to you all
today. This is my first speech since the election last week, and it’s
certainly been a remarkable week. And I should start by congratulating
Justine Greening for her reappointment as Education Secretary and, of course,
welcoming the new Minister for apprenticeships and skills, Anne Milton, about
whom I have heard very good things.

But, I am still standing here, 6 months into my tenure as Chief Inspector.
And what a busy and rewarding 6 months it has been. I am constantly amazed by
the boundless energy and commitment shown by everyone I meet across all the
sectors we work with. Given that our education system reflects the quality of
the people who work in it, this is very reassuring. We are indeed lucky to
have the most talented generation of college and school leaders in our
history.

But let’s not pretend that everything is perfect. Times are challenging. I am
acutely aware of the changes you have faced as a sector over the last few
years, and the challenges that you are facing now.

Funding is probably the greatest – and I’ll talk about that later – but, more
generally, our post-16 landscape is changing and is looking very different to
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the one we had 5 years ago. Many colleges are merging, and I know that many
sixth form colleges have, or are considering, becoming academies.

So I want to start by reassuring you that Ofsted does understand these
challenges, and the uncertainty that they can bring. We certainly don’t want
to make it harder for you to navigate an increasingly complex and shifting
policy landscape. Because it is vital, through all of this change, that we do
not lose sight of the reason we are all here: to improve education for young
people.

Of course, one other significant change is uppermost, as we near the end of
exam season. The new A-levels. During my time at Ofqual, I was deeply
involved in designing and seeing through the new linear A-levels. This may
make a few of you want to throw things at me; but, I have heard more and more
good things as I have talked to A-level teachers over the past 2 years.

So I am proud of the new A-levels, but at the same time, I know how much work
there will have been for all of you, both in the planning and in the teaching
of the new courses – as well as the exams themselves. This is the first year
in so many subjects, and the first year is the hardest for everyone! This
must have been a stonker of a year for you, so thank you.

I also know that when curricula and exams change, there is uncertainty. So I
offer you this reassurance: in a year of change, we know that results are
less predictable, and will be making sure that all our inspectors know that
too. We have already been doing that with inspectors for GCSE and if we
haven’t done that yet for A levels we will be soon. In truth, I think we
should be getting away from the idea that accurate predictions of exam grades
are an essential component of good management. Time spent on making and re-
making predictions is time not spent on teaching.

Demanding the best
The good news is that sixth form colleges face these 2 challenges, funding
and curriculum, from a position of strength. You have been for years, in many
ways, the jewel in the crown of the post-16 sector. Of all the forms of
post-16 education, your colleges provide a particularly high level of
quality. And this good work extends beyond results, to your wider success in
preparing sixth formers for the next stage.

The best of you are characterised by strong leadership and governance,
effective teaching, a supportive learning environment, and by real academic
success. It is pleasing to see high qualification achievement rates across
most sixth form colleges. And progression rates to higher education,
including for disadvantaged students, are also very good.

But again, I cannot pretend that the sixth form college family is without
problems. There has been a decline in inspection outcomes during this
academic year, with a number of colleges dropping to ‘requires improvement’.
During this year, I think we have inspected 23 colleges and 10 of those
colleges were risk-assessed as requiring a full inspection. Of these 10, 7
declined from ‘good’ or ‘outstanding’ to ‘requires improvement’ or



‘inadequate’, with inspectors finding that students weren’t making the
progress they were capable of.

While for now, this is about a small number of inspections, no one can afford
to be complacent. It is vital that leaders and managers in these colleges
understand what lies behind these performance dips, and take the right
action. On a more positive note, of the 8 short inspections completed this
year, it is encouraging that 6 colleges remained ‘good’ and 2 improved to
‘outstanding’ – my warm congratulations to Birkenhead and St John Rigby Sixth
Form Colleges.

The curriculum
These 2 colleges remind us how it can be done. They show that they understand
the very point I made earlier: as a sector we must not lose sight of why we
are here. Beyond everything else, what matters is the quality and real
substance of the education young people receive.

That is why, earlier this year, we began a review of curriculum, in all of
our education remits. Because, important as exam results are, we must not
allow curriculums to be driven just by GCSEs and A levels or by what students
believe will help them get the highest grades. It is the substance of
education that ultimately creates and changes life chances, not grade
stickers from exams. What you study matters, not just the grade points. So I
am determined to make sure that the curriculum gets the proper attention it
deserves.

In our survey, part of what we are looking to understand is whether the
curriculum has real meat, and isn’t just sliding into narrowed exam question
training. I have asked our inspectors to go in as observers – this is about
gathering evidence, not making judgements – in colleges and schools around
the country. What they have found already is raising a lot of interesting
questions.

Of course one of the important dimensions of the curriculum is study
programmes. We have already learnt a lot about the impact of these programmes
on colleges. Last year, we made 30 visits to outstanding providers, including
10 sixth form colleges. This evidence is also informing our study.

And although we will start publishing findings from September, this will be a
long-term project. It is also not a project we are doing in isolation. We
have drawn together a group of experts from a range of backgrounds to advise
on the research. We are drawing on research from others: for example we have
been chewing over the recent Education Datalab findings about the reduction
in the number of A-levels being taken by the typical student.

I know that the curriculum is an issue close to your association’s heart,
with the range of workshops you are already running on the issue, as well as
your 2015 survey ‘Costing the sixth form curriculum’. So clearly, you have a
great deal of expertise to share, and I’m delighted that you are supporting
our work. It has been striking how many other stakeholders are also pleased
that we are doing this work.



And one final curriculum-related point – as I have said before, whether the
GCSE resits. Policy has the right intent, but it is perfectly reasonable to
ask whether it is having the desired effect. And while I appreciate it
doesn’t impact on SFCA members as much as other parts of the FE family, this
is still important to resolve.

Funding
Now, before you all start asking me difficult questions, let me be absolutely
clear. Of course, I realise that the curriculum is linked to funding. There
is always going to be a tipping point, at which the funding of colleges
affects the curriculum they can offer.

It is striking, and concerning, to see the feedback in the most recent SFCA
survey of members. I am sure I don’t need to remind you of the highlights:
two thirds of you have dropped courses due to funding concerns. More than a
third reported having to drop a modern foreign language course. Nearly two
thirds have removed or reduced enrichment activities. This is not comfortable
reading.

Taken in isolation these figures could be depressing, but I take comfort
knowing that sixth form colleges are remarkably efficient in using resources
to maximise curriculum time. Inspection findings show that the best providers
of study programmes are those with the largest numbers of A-level students,
regardless of whether the provider is a school sixth form, general FE, or
sixth form college.

However, it is post-16 education that has borne the greatest weight of
education cuts in recent years, with schools remaining relatively, and I
stress relatively, protected. While there have been some recent moves to
level the playing field, it is clear, as recently highlighted by the
Institute for Fiscal Studies, that colleges remain the poor relation in the
wider education sector.

It is telling that such high proportion of you are actively considering the
move to academy status. I think it is safe to assume that many of you are
motivated by the VAT handicaps that disadvantages you relative to your school
sixth-form contemporaries. But I am interested if there are other factors as
well.

And it is absolutely right for you to be thinking about how best to deliver a
sustainable future for your colleges. Ultimately, your survival, and with it
the continued provision of quality education for so many young people, is at
stake. I absolutely recognise that all this change has created much extra
work. But a word of caution. Please don’t let this distract you from the
first priority: of ensuring that the young people you serve get the best
possible education.

For my part I promise you this. We have always been proud of our ability and
willingness to speak truth to power, and that will not change in my tenure.
Let me repeat the message I have given your colleagues in schools and in the
wider FE and Skills community. You can be sure that where we find standards



are suffering, as a result of inadequate funding, we will not hold back from
delivering that message.

Part of what we do is reporting on individual institutions and part of what
we do is aggregating that information. And more generally we will never be
afraid to say what needs to be said.

I am determined that Ofsted is regarded as a force for improvement. We will
highlight outstanding practice and recognise where leadership and management
are performing well. But, equally, where we see the need for improvement, we
will say so.

This is as true at a system level as for individual colleges. With the wealth
of evidence we hold, we are exceptionally well placed to see the bigger
picture of what is happening across all the different areas we inspect. We
can spot the trends; see emerging issues before they take hold and raise
flags when needed.

I am determined that we use this privileged position for the benefit of
everyone with a role in the education of our children.

So coming back to the national landscape, the future has seldom looked less
certain. There are undoubtedly challenges ahead for all of us in this
changing landscape. I do have every confidence that the sixth form college
family is ready to meet them.

Thank you.


